MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 22ND OCTOBER 2012
In the Chair:
Councillor S Hunter
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Blaney, D F Cunningham, W Graham, 
N McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, 
M A McKillop, S McKillop, C McShane, P McShane, 
C C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mr A McPeake, Director of Environmental Services

Mrs E Mulholland, Director of Development Services

Ms J McMath, Planning Service

Mr M Haugseng, International Appalachian Trail

Dr B Curran, International Appalachian Trail

Ms R Bain, Biodiversity Officer

Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
Ms D Bader, Member Services/Clerical Officer
12/23:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor D McAllister
Community Rescue Service fundraising event to acknowledge Wayne Souter’s achievement

The Chairman thanked all those who had taken part in the fundraising dinner held to acknowledge Wayne Souter’s achievement, which had been a great success.  

Flooding in Cushendall
Reference was made to recent flooding in Cushendall and that planned work had not been carried out to alleviate this problem.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to Roads Service to request that they carry out agreed work with regard to flooding in the Glens.

McQuillan Hurling Club
Congratulations were offered to McQuillan Hurling Club who had won the Junior Championships.

Councillor Baird entered the meeting.

12/23:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 24TH SEPTEMBER 2012 AND RATES MEETINGS HELD ON 16TH JANUARY, 30TH JANUARY AND 6TH FEBRUARY 2012
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 24th September 2012 and Rates Meetings held on 16th January, 30th January and 6th February 2012 having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 


Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 24th September 2012 and Rates Meetings held on 16th January, 30th January and 6th February 2012 be adopted.”
12/23:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON  24TH SEPTEMBER 2012 AND RATES MEETINGS HELD ON 
16TH JANUARY, 30TH JANUARY AND 6TH FEBRUARY 2012 

Cushendall Village Car Park and Waterford Car Park

In reply to member’s queries, it was confirmed that the contract had been awarded for Cushendall Village Car Park and Waterfoot Car Park and that works would commence this week.
12/23:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION

The Planning Schedule which had been circulated was taken as read.

E/2012/0020/F  Rev D Ferguson, C/O Consarc Conservation, The Gas Office, 4 Cromac Quay, Belfast.  Location, Holy Trinity Church, Ballycastle.  Proposed alteration to previous planning approval E/2009/0180/F ridge height and footprint increase (amended scheme) (Recommended for approval)

E/2012/0037/F  Cassidy Properties Ltd, C/O Paddy Byrne Architects, Twin Spires Centre, 155 Northumberland Street, Belfast.  Location, 1 & 2 Bayview Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed block of one shop with six apartments over three floors. (Recommended for approval)

The above two applications were approved.

E/2012/0058/O  Mr Robert Huggins, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle.  Location, between number 9 and 12a Drumavoley Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed two infill sites for two number detached dwellings. (Recommended for approval)
The above application was deferred for an Office Meeting with Roads Service in attendance for further information.

E/2012/0089/F  Mr G McCormick, 7 Glenmakeeran Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 45m west of Glenmakeeran Road.  Proposed new dwelling and garage. (Recommended for refusal)

E/2012/0121/F  Mr A McKillop, C/O WM McNeill, 30 Knowhead Road, Broughshane.  Location, 180m west of 19b Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Proposed new single storey farm workers dwelling with a rear return and garage. (Recommended for refusal)

The above two applications were deferred for an Office Meeting for further information.

Deferred Items
E/2008/0346/F NM Developments, C/O Cartin Architects Ltd, Unit 5, Belmont Office Park, Belfast.  Location, land adjacent to 18 Portbradden Road.  Proposed, amendment to fenestration and dormers, change of floor levels and ridge height and minor amendment to overall footprint of previously approved planning application (PAC Ref 2004/A243) for two number two storey semi detached dwellings (part 1.5 storey) and amendments to access, amended landscape proposals (Recommended for approval)

Councillors S McKillop and Baird asked that their disagreement with the proposed approval be noted in the minutes.
It was noted that Council’s Corporate opinion was to disagree with the approval.

E/2009/0145/A  Envision, C/O MI Architects, 7-9 Stone Row, Coleraine.  Location, 3 Coleraine Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed shop sign – retrospective application. (Recommended for Consent)

Councillor N McAllister left the meeting.

E/2012/0026/F  McAuley Car Dismantlers, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk.  Location, land adjacent to 169a Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed extension of car dismantler’s yard for storage of car shells.  (Recommended for approval)
The above two applications were approved.

It was agreed that the Office Meetings would be held on Thursday 1st November.
12/23:05
INTERNATIONAL APPALACHIAN TRAIL – DR BOB CURRAN AND MAGNE HAUGSENG

Councillor N McAllister returned to the meeting.


Councillor Graham left the meeting.



A comprehensive presentation was delivered by representatives of the International Appalachian Trial, regarding a re-branding and re-naming of the Ulster Way, followed by questions and answers.


After discussion, in which issues were raised included maintenance of the paths, consultation with land owners and Council’s Tourism Strategy;




Councillor P McShane proposed,




Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,



“That Council agree to support in principle the proposed International Appalachian Trail through Moyle.”

Councillor S McKillop asked that it be noted that land owners should be consulted due


to issues such as landslides and maintenance.


Councillors C McShane and Baird left the meeting.

12/23:06
ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES REPORT


The Environmental Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillors Baird and C McShane returned to the meeting.


Presentation by Biodiversity Officer on the Biodiversity Action Plan

A comprehensive presentation was delivered on the draft Biodiversity Action Plan followed by questions and answers.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Biodiversity Action Plan.

Councillors S McKillop and M A McKillop left the meeting.

Animal Welfare Governance Arrangements
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the establishment of a Joint Committee for the implementation of the Welfare of Animals Act 2011, as recommended.
Councillor S McKillop returned to the meeting.

Amendment to Council Policy for the Issue of Mobile and Temporary Street Trading Policies

It was agreed to approve the amendment to Council Policy for the Issue of Mobile and Temporary Street Trading Policies as laid out in appendixes 2 and 3 of the report.
Councillors Thompson and S McKillop left the meeting.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.
“Fit and Well – Changing Lives” – Consultation on New Strategic Framework for Public Health
Councillors Thompson and M A McKillop returned to the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council approve the consultation response and supporting document contained in appendix 4 in relation to Fit and Well – Changing Lives.

It was also agreed that hard copies would be made available on request for those who were not able to access a computer.
Halloween Fireworks Display
A request from a trader for permission to sell confectionery on Council property at the seafront during Halloween fireworks display was not approved, as there were concerns that it may be in conflict with similar shops on the sea front.
Affordable Warmth Area Based Fuel Poverty Pilot Update
After discussion, in which concerns were voiced regarding no funding for completion of technical inspections,  it was agreed that the surveys for the Affordable Warmth Area Based Fuel Poverty Pilot update would be carried out to identify the number of houses requiring a technical inspection.

It was agreed that Item 11 on the Agenda would be brought forward.

That Council consider the benefits of the Home Heating Oil Pilot Scheme recently launched in Ballymena with a view to launching a similar Pilot Scheme throughout Moyle

After discussion,

Councillor M A McKillop proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That Council consider the benefits of Home Heating Oil pilot scheme recently launched in Ballymena with a view to launching a similar pilot scheme throughout Moyle.”

After discussion, it was agreed to bring back further information from the Ballymena pilot scheme.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Waste Infrastructure Project
A Presentation of the North West Region Waste Infrastructure project was given by the Director of Environmental Services.

Tender for the Provision for the treatment of NWRWMG collected commingled waste from HWRC’s and from other Council services 
Reference was made to the outcome of the NWRWMG tender and these options were put forward for consideration.
After discussion,


Councillor Hunter proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird,

“That it be agreed to extend the current arrangements for a further year at the current prices and review after this period of time.”


After further discussion,



Councillor P McShane proposed an amendment,



Seconded by Councillor C McShane,

“That Council put out a tender specifying the current percentage recycling.”
After further discussion, it was agreed to extend the current arrangements for a further year at the current prices and review after this period of time.

Councillor P McShane asked that his strong objections be noted.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Wayleave Agreement – Carneill Park Waterfoot

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the request from NI Electricity for a Wayleave at Carneill Park in Waterfoot.

Sign for Ballintoy Harbour from The Game of Thrones

Reference was made to the offer from Game of Thrones to supply a sign showing the harbour as dressed in the series as Pike Harbour and some narrative on the film making.  A suggested picture was circulated.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would approve the placing of a picture and narrative at Ballintoy Harbour regarding Game of Throne but that an alternative picture would be sought with just the medieval scenery.

Christmas Lights at Castle Street
After discussion, it was agreed to use the Council Electrician to complete the connections with the Chamber sharing the cost of powering the lights over Christmas at Castle Street, Ballycastle.

After discussion, 


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,


“That the Environmental Services Report be adopted.”


12/23:07
INTERIM DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Draft NILGA Response to the DSD Consultation on an Urban Regeneration and Community Development Policy Framework
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would endorse Nilga’s response to the DSD Consultation on an Urban Regeneration and Community Development Policy Framework.  It was agreed that a point would be added regarding a flexible definition of Urban and Rural.
Revitalise Programme

It was reported that a new steering group had been established to make an application to DSD’s Revitalise Programme.  Ballycastle is the only area of Moyle eligible and the group have carried out research and then discussed in some detail the area which they felt should be designated in order the achieve the greatest visual impact for the town.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would ratify the Steering Group’s decision to designate Castle Street and Clare Street as Ballycastle’s ‘Revitalise’ area.

Rural Development Programme – Strategic Project 
It was reported that an application had been made to the Rural Development Fund under their Strategic Projects Measure for projects to be carried out which would improve water based tourism, details of which were outlined.. The funders now need formal confirmation that Council are prepared to match fund 15%.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council approve match funding for the Strategic Rural Development Project at a cost of £58,950, to be included in the 2013/14 rates.

Crown Estates – Offshore Renewable Energy
Reference was made to the Crown Estates announcement of the award for development rights for two tidal stream projects near to Torr Head and Fair Head.

It was agreed to bring Item 8 on the agenda forward.

Propose that Council’s Economic Development Department seek early engagement with the two consortiums Tidal Ventures Ltd and DP Marine Energy Ltd, recent recipient of the Tidal Energy Licences for sites off Torr Head and Fair Head to discuss the economic opportunities for the local community.

(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)

Councillor C McShane left the meeting.

In reply to Councillor Cunningham’s Agenda Item, it was confirmed that Council were presently working with officials from Larne, Antrim and Ballymena Councils to prepare a submission for funding to DETI Competitiveness Programme.  This would allow Council to run a major programme for local businesses to assist them to engage with these companies in order to maximise the opportunities which these developments would bring.

Waterford Slipway and Pier - Cushendall

It was stated that discussions had taken place with the Council’s ‘Preferred’ Developer of the planned Cushendall Marina, Red Bay Boats, Cushendall RNLI and Cushendall Boat Club regarding the need to extend the pier and slipway at Waterford Cushendall.

After discussion, it was agreed that an update regarding development of the Cushendall Marina Project would be brought to Council.
After discussion,


Councillor M A McKillop proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Interim Development Services report be adopted.”
12/23:08
PROPOSE that council’S ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT SEEK EARLY ENGAGEMENT WITH THE TWO CONSORTIUMS TIDAL VENTURES LTD AND DP MARINE ENERGY LTD, RECENT RECIPIENTS OF THE TIDAL ENERGY LICENCES FOR SITES OFF TORR HEAD AND FAIR HEAD TO DISCUSS THE ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITIES FOR THE LOCAL COMMUNITY


(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)


This item had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.

12/23:09
that this council holds a special meeting to form a response to health minister poots public consultation on transforming your care and that council does everything possible to make sure that the concerns of health providers and the public in moYle will be included in the response

(Requested by Councillor Thompson)

After discussion, 
Councillor Thompson proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,

“That contact would be made with the Consultant working with Coleraine Borough Council on the response to the public consultation on Transforming Your Care to enquire about using his services for Moyle’s response.”

After further discussion,

Councillor Hunter proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That attendance at the Transforming Your Care Conference in the Sandel Centre, Coleraine on 24th October would be an approved duty for any Councillor wishing to attend.”
12/23:10 
THAT COUNCIL SUBMITS A RESPONSE TO THE DEPARTMENT OF EMPLOYMENT AND LEARNING CONSULTATION ON EDUCATION MAINTENANCE ALLOWANCE, WHICH CLOSES ON THE 2ND NOVEMBER, STATING THAT WE FEEL THAT EDUCATIONAL MAINTENANCE ALLOWANCE IS VITAL IN MAKING ‘A’ LEVEL EDUCATION AVAILABLE TO ALL STUDENTS REGARDLESS OF THEIR FINANCIAL BACKGROUND AND HELPS TO CREATE A FAIRER EDUCATION SYSTEM

(Requested by Councillor Thompson)
After discussion, in which the importance of this allowance to be maintained was reiterated, it was agreed, that Council submit a response to the Department of Employment and Learning Consultation on Educational Maintenance Allowance stating their view that Educational Maintenance Allowance is vital in making ‘A’ Level Education available to all students regardless of their financial background.

12/23:11
THAT COUNCIL CONSIDER THE BENEFITS OF THE HOME HEATING OIL PILOT SCHEME RECENTLY LAUNCHED IN BALLYMENA WITH A VIEW TO LAUNCHING A SIMILAR PILOT SCHEME THROUGHOUT MOYLE

(Requested by Councillor M A McKillop)

This item had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.
12/23:12
that council write to the patient and client council expressing concern in delays in occupational therapist referrals, particularly in rural areas

(Requested by Councillor M A McKillop)


After discussion, it was agreed to write to the Patient and Client Council expressing concern in delays in Occupational Therapist referrals particularly in rural areas.
12/23:13
THAT COUNCIL INSTALL A CCTV CAMERA AT THE HIGH STREET ENTRANCE OF COTTAGE WOOD, CUSHENDALL

(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)

After discussion, in which issues raised were costs, inability of CCTV to reduce crime, difficulty in identifying offenders and policing, invasiveness and the extension of Safety Wardens in the Village, it was agreed that the issue with nuisance driving and anti-social behaviour and the proposed CCTV provision in High Street, Cushendall be referred to PCSP by Cllr C McShane.
12/23:14
THAT THIS COUNCIL:
a) Rejects the Welfare Cuts Agenda and Austerity Policies being pursued at Westminster which are targeted at the most vulnerable and disadvantaged in our society and which will create significant hardship and difficulties for many individuals and families living in already socially disadvantage Unionist and Nationalist communities
b) Calls on the Assembly to amend the Welfare Reform Bill consistent with the specific circumstances and needs of people living in the North of Ireland and to work together to ensure that the most vulnerable in our society are protected.


(Requested by Councillor Thompson)


After discussion,


Councillor Thompson proposed,



Seconded by M A McKillop,

“That Council Rejects the Welfare Cuts Agenda and Austerity Policies being pursued at Westminster which are targeted at the most vulnerable and disadvantaged in our society and which will create significant hardship and difficulties for many individuals and families living in already socially disadvantage Unionist and Nationalist communities.  That Council calls on the Assembly to amend the Welfare Reform Bill consistent with the specific circumstances and needs of people living in the North of Ireland and to work together to ensure that the most vulnerable in our society are protected.”


Councillor P McShane proposed an amendment,



Seconded by Councillor Cunningham,



“That Council write to OFMDFM to insist that their Ministers begin to tackle child poverty, job cuts and to implement a welfare system that puts people first and that this Council opposes the failed policy of Austerity which destroys lives and futures.”



Councillor Hunter proposed a further amendment,



Seconded by Councillor Baird,



“That this was not a Council remit and should be left to Parties.”



Councillor McDonnell proposed a further amendment,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,



“That Council move on as a point of order.”


On a vote being taken on Councillor McDonnell’s amendment, there were four votes in favour of and seven against the amendment which was lost.


On a vote being taken on Councillor Hunter’s amendment, there were four votes in favour of and seven against the amendment which was lost.


On a vote being taken on Councillor P McShane’s amendment, there were four votes in favour of and seven against the amendment which was lost.


On a vote being taken on the proposal, there were three votes in favour of and eight against the proposal which was lost.


Councillor Baird asked that it be noted that this had already been discussed and that a letter had been received from the Minister on 22nd December 2011.


Councillor McDonnell left the meeting.
12/23:15
THAT Council establish a working group involving councillors, staff and members of moyle youth council to examine youth related issues within the district

(Requested by Councillor Thompson)
After discussion, 

Councillor Thompson proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,

“That Council establish a Working Group involving Councillors, staff and members of Moyle Youth Council to examine Youth related issues within the district.”
12/23:16
THAT COUNCIL CONSIDERS MAKING THE PLAYTIME BALLYCASTLE BUILDING AVAILABLE TO THE CHAMBER OF COMMERCE FOR MARKETS OVER THE WINTER UNTIL SUCH TIMES AS IT IS LEASED OUT.


(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

After discussion, it was agreed that the DES would come back to Council with prices and having checked the structural safety of the building.
12/23:17
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Consultation Seminar on the DCAL Draft Strategy for Protecting and Enhancing the development of the Irish Language.  To be held on Thursday 25th October at the Europa Hotel Belfast

There were no nominations.


Northern Ireland Energy Forum 2012.  To be held on Thursday 8th November at the Stormont Hotel, Belfast

There were no nominations.


North East Peace III Partnership, Leadership in a Shared Society Project.  To be held on Friday 9th November 2012 at Rosspark Hotel, Kells, Ballymena
After discussion,

Councillor P McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,

“That Councillors Blaney, McCambridge and Cunningham would attend the North East Peace III Partnership, Leadership in a Shared Society Project.”

Association of Irish Festival Event’s Annual Conference 2012.  To be held on Thursday 8th and Friday 9th November 2012 at Carlton Shearwater Hotel, Ballinasloe

There were no nominations.


Rathlin Island Seminar, Wednesday 24th October, Monuments and Buildings Record, Waterman House, Belfast

After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,



“That Councillors Baird and Cunningham’s attendance at the Rathlin Island Seminar, Wednesday 24th October, Monuments and Buildings Record, Waterman House, Belfast, would be an approved duty.”
12/23:18
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 

and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

There were no applications for consideration.
12/23:19
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

12/23:20
CorrespondencE
(a) Nilga Annual Report 2011/12  – Energising Local Government 

(b) Presentation from NI Water regarding Ballycastle Wastewater Treatment Works 

(c) Letter dated 10th October 2012 from the Health and Social Care Board regarding the Public Consultation process for Transforming Your Care 

(d) Letter dated 10th October 2012 from the Department of the Environment regarding their joint local government Streamlined Consultation Scheme 

(e) Email dated 10th October 2012 from Kevin Mullan, DRD Road Service regarding site meeting at McIlroy’s Farm 

(f) Letter dated 11th October 2012 from the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety in reply to Council’s letter regarding the Minister’s decision to cut bursaries for student nurses and to remove grants for books and uniforms 

(g) Correspondence from Advice NI regarding their AGM ‘Welfare Reform – Getting it right for Northern Ireland’ To be held on Friday 30th November 2012 at Hilton Templepatrick Hotel and Country Club

(h) Letter dated 12th October 2012 from the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety in response to Council’s letter regarding the provision of paediatric cardiac surgery services in Northern Ireland

Items of correspondence (a) – (h) were noted.

(i) Letter received 12th October 2012 from Ballycastle Community Development Group regarding their Winter Wonderland Project

After discussion,

Councillor C McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,

“That the Community Festival Fund would be re-opened until the end of March due to an under spend in the Tourism Events Fund.”

(j) Letter dated 15th October 2012 from the Minister of the Environment in response to Council’s letter regarding National Parks

This Letter was noted.

Other Correspondence/Reports circulated
Correspondence from BREF requesting permission to make a presentation to Council on the subject of the Interagency Bonfire Process
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the request from BREF to make a presentation to Council.
The meeting concluded at 23:10pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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